




UPPER HEYFORD PARISH COUNCIL

Jack Goodman Jr, Lt Col, USAF (Ret), Clerk to the Council,

Hillside Cottage, High Street, Upper Heyford, Bicester, OX25 5LE

Telephone: 07791-399823, Email: jackgoodman61@gmail.com
Minutes of Parish Council Meeting

13 February 2014
Present: Chairman; Lt. Gen. RC Menzies, Councillors Jo Allen, Roger Burt, Carole Gother, Chris Scarrott 
1) Apologies for Absence: Cllr Pete James, Jack Goodman Jr (Parish Clerk – from Item 3 onwards)
2) Public Forum: Following an earlier approach from Mr Paul Silver, Managing Director of the Dorchester Group on Heyford Park, the Chairman had invited him to brief the Parish Council on the possibility of generating a Neighbourhood Plan covering Upper Heyford and some neighbouring parishes.  In view of the significance of this briefing, the Meeting had been widely publicised and over 60 parishioners attended.  During the course of the briefing, Mr Silver explained that the pressure to build more houses within Cherwell District was likely to increase and that piecemeal housing development within the villages was a realistic possibility.  A Neighbourhood Plan that focussed on building more houses on brownfield land at Heyford Park would offer some protection against this.  He conceded that such a plan would also benefit the Dorchester Group financially.  A lively discussion ensued at the end of which the Chairman thanked Mr Silver for his presentation and also Cllrs JJ Macnamara and M Kerford-Byrnes of Cherwell District Council for attending.  All but one parishioner then left and the Parish Council Meeting resumed its normal format. 
3) Code of Conduct: The Chairman reminded Councillors of the code of conduct requirements under the Localism Act of 2011.
4) Consideration of Dispensations: No requests for dispensations were tabled. 
5) Approval of Minutes: The minutes of the 23 January 2014 minutes were approved by the Council as a true record and were signed by the Chairman. (Secretary’s Note - The Clerk later signed.) 
6) Standing Agenda Items:

a) Public Liability Review: The Parish Council Hazard Log was reviewed and agreed. No action had been taken by Oxfordshire County Council over the protruding manhole cover at the corner of Rising Hill and Mill Lane despite two reminders from the Clerk.  A rainwater drain near the top of High Street had been reported to be a potential hazard as it was too deeply set into the road surface. The Clerk was asked to investigate this and take appropriate action. There was also discussion of the possibility of private funding for the repair of Allen’s Lane. 
b) Amenities Management Committee: The minutes of the last AMC meeting were noted without comment. The Council agreed to support a trial of WiFi in the Reading Room. It expressed concern, however, about the possibility of unsightly surface wiring from the telephone point to the router depending on where the latter was to be housed.  The Council agreed that an appropriate tradesman should be employed if necessary to hide any required cabling. Mr A Gother, a Parish resident offered to help produce a specification for the installation as that is his area of expertise. The Clerk will action. 
7) Matters Arising: 
a) Control of Dogs: The Council decided that signs highlighting the requirement to pick up dog mess should be placed at the principal entrances to the Village, at the Tchure and on the storage shed on the Green. Further locations at the Village Hall and the Recreation Ground should also be considered. The Clerk was asked to liaise with the Cherwell Dog Warden to agree jointly on the most appropriate posting points. 
b) High Street Verge: The Council noted that progress on clearing the verge is progressing satisfactorily but that more needs to be done. Cllr Chris Scarrott will monitor progress.
c) Heyford Park Street Names: Following a request from Cherwell District Council, the Council considered suggestions for potential names for new streets in Heyford Park which had been submitted by Ian Lough-Scott.  The Council felt that the names of former occupiers under the enclosure award of the land that became RAF Upper Heyford, the names of aircraft types that had been based at RAF Upper Heyford and the names of Captain Jerry Lindh and Major Mike McGuire who had died preventing their stricken aircraft from crashing into the village were particularly appropriate.  The Chairman agreed to contact Mr Lough-Scott to pass on these views to him and to ask him to liaise with the Parish Clerk over the mechanism for the submission of these ideas.  (Secretary’s Note – The Chairman has e-mailed Mr Lough-Scott and copied this to the Members of the Parish Council.) 
8) Finance: 
a) The Council reviewed expenditure and receipts and account balances for the period and ratified the accounts.
b) The Council agreed a revised Precept of £15,138.00 for fiscal year 2014/15. This is a revision on the precept agreed in January to reflect the Council’s intent to keep the “per household” bill at last year’s level.

c) The Council commended the Clerk for excellent management of Parish finances.

9) New Business: Due to unavoidable absences for Council members, the Council agreed to the following changed Parish Council meeting dates:

a)  May 8 and 15:  move to May 15 and 22

b) 12 June: move to 19 June

c) 10 July: move to 3 July

10) Planning Applications:  The Planning Application Log entries covering the period since the last meeting were reviewed. Action on the applications was ratified. 
11)  Any Other Business:
a) Steeple Aston Footbridge: Cllr Allen briefed that County Council has said that this footbridge is top of the County list for repair, but that it will not be repaired before 2015. There has been no response to the Parish’s offer to help with funding. Cllr Allen will follow up again.
b) Grit bins for Heyford Park: The Clerk will be asked for an update on this item at the next meeting. 
12) Date of Next Meeting:  13 March 2014
Approved 13 March 2014
Lt Gen RC Menzies
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